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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
October 21, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni, Doyle Carter (temporary committee appointee)
Excused: Anna Lopez Brosche, Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Kyle Billy and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Mike Weinstein, Joey Greive, Angela Moyer and Teresa Eichner – Finance Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:17 p.m.
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
2015-428 (amendment to Budget and Accounting Code regarding the preparation of the CIP)
The committee reviewed the revised draft ordinance prepared by Peggy Sidman incorporating changes made by the committee at the last meeting. On page 6, line 12 the committee approved a change of the term “an exhibit of the existing backlogs” to “a disclosure of the existing backlogs.” Budget Officer Angela Moyer requested an amendment on page 3, line 18 to include a provision excluding certain types of all-years funds from the annual budget transfer to reconcile budget versus actual expenditures.
Motion: on p. 3, line 18, add additional language suggested by Angela Moyer to exclude certain types of all-years funds from the annual budget transfer to reconcile budget versus actual expenditures – approved unanimously.
The committee reviewed and approved the proposed CIP, Budget Transfer (BT) and Legislative Fact Sheet forms. Ms. Boyer suggested a clarification of the wording on the BT regarding the net transfer amount/total amount to be appropriated to reduce confusion from double-reporting. Mr. Mousa requested that the CIP form include a line for the BT number and/or the associated ordinance number.
IT System Development Program ordinance (unnumbered)
Motion (Crescimbeni) on page 4, delete the listing of suggested minimum/target for item #1, the annual maintenance expense for hardware and software purchased – approved unanimously.

Motion: approve the IT System Development Program unnumbered bill with the inclusion of emergency one cycle approval language – approved unanimously.
2015-429 (amending Chapter 122 – Public Property, Part 6 – Capital Improvement Program)
The committee approved the revised language and additionally approved a change on page 10, line 15 to change the departmental reference from the Public Works Department to the Finance Department.

Motion: approve 2015-429 as revised – approved unanimously.
2015-450 (amending Chapter 110 – City Treasury regarding Banking Fund, debt affordability analysis and debt management parameters)
Chairwoman Boyer explained the various possibilities for requiring administrative reporting of and/or Finance Committee or City Council approval of cash transfers among projects. City Treasurer Joey Grieve explained the IRS regulations on the timing of deposit of cash into project funds. Sam Mousa and Mike Weinstein said that the administration needs the ability to move cash freely as needed to meet day to day needs and is happy to provide quarterly reports to the Finance Committee or Council on amounts moved in the past quarter and expectations for transfers needed in the upcoming quarter.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked that before the committee completes its work it take up the possibility of an amendment to prohibit reductions in project scope without Council approval (i.e. the Southbank Riverwalk length reduction).
Motion: the committee approved amendments to Chapter 106, Chapter 110 and the City debt management policy to require quarterly reporting by the administration to the Finance Committee on amounts of cash transferred among projects in the past quarter and expectations for transfers needed in the upcoming quarter – approved unanimously.

Debt management policy
The committee reviewed the proposed revised debt management policy distributed by Mr. Grieve and confirmed that the previous motion on 2015-450 will incorporate the quarterly reporting requirement into the policy. Mr. Grieve advocated for leaving the minimum savings threshold breakpoint at projects above or below $100 million, with minimum net savings required to be 4% for under $100 million and 3.5% for over $100 million. With regard to refundings that have that effect of moving maturity terms forward or backward, the committee discussed but did not change the term “average maturity”.
Motion: the committee approved the debt management policy with the incorporation of the amendments regarding quarterly reporting on cash transfers and clarifying that minimum savings from debt refinancing shall be “net” savings – approved unanimously.
Art in Public Places ordinance (unnumbered)
Peggy Sidman distributed a draft unnumbered ordinance and an attachment showing proposed transfers of available funding from several capital projects to apply to Art in Public Places commitments for projects that have no funding left to install the required artwork. Council Member Boyer questioned why some art installations for otherwise completed projects (i.e. Cuba Hunter Park) are taking so long to accomplish, particularly when there are funds earmarked for the artwork in reserve accounts in those project accounts. Ms. Sidman noted that the ordinance incorporates a waiver of the Ordinance Code requirement that 10% of Art in Public Places allocations shall be used for administration and 5% shall be used for maintenance purposes for three of the listed projects in this bill. Ms. Boyer asked for a clarification from the General Counsel’s Office about the use of Soutel Moncrief CRA funds is appropriate for procurement of art for the Legends Center.
Motion: the committee authorizes introduction of the Art in Public Places ordinance, subject to clarification of the appropriateness of the use of the Soutel Moncrief CRA funds – approved unanimously.
Council Member Gulliford invited the Art in Public Places representative to come to a future Finance Committee meeting to discuss the progress of pending art projects.

Ms. Boyer will meet with Ms. Sidman about potential language dealing with reductions in project scope and what action is needed for approval.
Council Member Carter questioned why several new fire station construction projects on the Westside (#56, #61 and #63) have been so long delayed and appear in the “beyond five years” column of the CIP. Teresa Eichner explained that the projects have been moved, along with many others, to that “beyond five years” column temporarily while the Curry administration evaluates all of the City’s capital improvement needs and sets current priorities. Sam Mousa stated that the Fire Chief is currently re-evaluating station construction priorities for a 5-year capital plan utilizing both the TriData study from the 1990s and the latest Insurance Services Organization (ISO) ratings study. Ms. Boyer explained how the current year’s CIP was compiled, of which only the first year represented actual funded construction priorities and the remainder was left to be determined after the work of the Special CIP Committee was completed.
The committee will reconvene in February or March 2016 to deal with the stormwater bill (2015-426) and the Banking Fund bill (2015-483).
Meeting Adjourned: 2:53 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   10.21.15   Posted 4:30 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special Committee on CIP – LSD


    10.21.15
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